Keeping Holiday Foods Safe

Sources:  Joe O’Leary and Sandra Bastin


Food safety becomes increasingly important around the holidays because we often prepare larger meals, leave food out of the refrigerator longer and can overload the refrigerator. 


Following these guidelines will ensure a happy holiday season, unmarred by foodborne illness.


Never thaw a turkey or other frozen meat on the countertop. The preferred method is to thaw it in the original wrapping on a tray in a refrigerator set at 40 degrees Fahrenheit or lower.  When thawing a large piece of meat or poultry, allow 24 hours for each five pounds. So you’ll need to plan ahead if you have a big turkey or ham.


Do not cook a turkey overnight in an oven set at less than 200 degrees F, because it takes too long to kill disease-causing bacteria that may be present in the center of the bird. Instead, cook turkey, or any other meat, no lower than 325 degrees F.


Use a meat thermometer to be sure meat dishes are thoroughly cooked.  The thermometer should reach 180 degrees F on a whole turkey, and 170 degrees F for turkey parts or a breast.  A ham should cook to a minimum internal temperature of 165 degrees F; a leg of lamb, to 160 degrees F.


It’s best to bake stuffing separately in a casserole dish for uniform doneness and safety.  Place a food thermometer in the center to be sure stuffing reaches a safe internal temperature of 165 degrees F.


If you do decide to cook stuffing inside the turkey, remember the stuffed bird will take longer to properly cook than one that’s not stuffed.  Use a food thermometer to check the internal temperature of the turkey and the stuffing. 


Open mail-order food gifts immediately and read the storage and handling instructions.  Perishable meat products should be partially frozen; cheese, cold to the touch.   If a food gift is labeled “Keep Refrigerated,” it must be stored at a temperature of 40 degrees F or below to prevent growth of any bacteria that may be present. 


Putting leftovers away probably is the last thing you want to do after eating a big holiday dinner.  However, if turkey and trimmings and other perishable foods are left at room temperature for more than two hours, harmful bacteria can rapidly multiply to levels that can cause foodborne illnesses. 


Remove meat from the carcass or bone and cut it into small pieces to allow it to cool quickly in the refrigerator.  Put leftover foods in small containers, or wrap them in small aluminum foil packages, so they will cook quickly when refrigerated.


Putting too many large containers in the refrigerator can overload its cooling capacity, resulting in an unsafe temperature.


If you’re traveling with food, remember to keep hot foods hot and cold foods cold. 


It’s not safe to travel with a stuffed turkey or warm stuffing. Remove stuffing and put it in small, shallow containers that will chill quickly.


Pack all perishable foods in a pre-chilled, insulated cooler with a cold source such as ice or frozen gel packs.  Immediately transfer foods to a refrigerator when you reach your destination. 


Reheat foods in an oven set at 325 degrees F., or a microwave oven, until they reach an internal temperature of 165 degrees R, or are steaming hot. 


For more information, contact your (County Name) Cooperative Extension Service.

Educational programs of the Kentucky Cooperative Extension Service serve all people regardless of race, color, age, sex, religion, disability or national origin.
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